Sandy Town Council



Minutes of a meeting of Sandy Town Council held in the Council Chamber at 10, Cambridge Road, Sandy, Bedfordshire on Monday 15 April 2013 at 7.30 pm.  
Present: Cllrs Aldis, Ali, Jackson, Pettitt, Runchman, Scott, Sharman, Smith, Sutton and Walsh 
Absent: Cllrs Lynch, Maycock, Osborne and White
In attendance: Seven members of the public and press were present for part of the meeting.  The Town Clerk was in attendance.
	1
	Apologies (01-2013/14) 
Apologies for absence were received from Cllrs Lynch, Maycock, Osborne and White.   
Central Bedfordshire Councillor Caroline Maudlin had also sent apologies for absence.



	2
	Declarations of interest and requests for dispensations (02-2013/14)
i) Disclosable Pecuniary Interests - none
ii) Personal Interests - none
iii) Requests for dispensations (must be notified to the Proper Officer in writing in advance of the meeting) -  none


	3
	Minutes of previous meeting (03-2013/14)
The minutes of a meeting of Sandy Town Council held at 7.30 pm on Monday 4 March 2013 were considered. 

RESOLVED to approve the minutes as a correct record of proceedings.



	4


	Public Participation (04-2013/14)
There were no questions from members of the public at this point.
Cllr Aldis informed the meeting that he had received complaints about signage on the A1, when travelling north the sign only indicated directions for Potton but not for Sandy.  Cllr Aldis had written to the Highways Agency and requested that the Council followed suit.
RESOLVED to write to request the addition of Sandy to the signage.



	5
	Planning Matters (05-2013/14)
The following planning applications were reviewed:
i) Former Mellor Beauty Site

CB/13/00539/VOC Variation of Condition: to planning permission CB/11/03169/OUT condition 10 to reduce the width of footway/cycleway from 3M to 2M at Former Mellor Beauty Premises, Sunderland Road, Sandy, Beds. 

CB/13/00542/RM Reserved Matters: following outline application CB/11/03169/OUT dated 01/12/2011 with regard to appearance, landscaping, layout and scale at the former Mellor Beauty Premises, Sunderland Road, Sandy, Beds
James Griffiths from Kier Homes provided information about the final design of this development and the investigations and design work which had been undertaken to mitigate the noise levels for residents of the development.  Kier was now going to the Environment Agency with its findings.  The alteration to the width of the footpath was to allow the retention of mature trees on the site.  Members had the opportunity to ask questions of the developer.  
RESOLVED to make no objections to the variation of condition.
RESOLVED to make no objections to the reserved matters application.
ii) New Road Site adjacent to Tesco
CB/13/00865/RM Reserved matters for outline application CB/10/04356/OUT dated 01/08/2011 – all matters reserved except access and layout at land off Station Road, Sandy, Beds.
A resident addressed the Council on this item of business drawing attention to the petition from 200+ residents sent to CBC regarding concerns about increased traffic movements in the town as a consequence of the proposed Tesco store and his view that no action had been taken by Sandy Town Council to raise these issues (and other issues to do with the A1) with the Highways Agency.  The resident also raised concerns about the lack of a continuous pedestrian footpath down New Road alongside the proposed development.

RESOLVED to make no objections to the reserved matters application.  However, the Town Council noted the developers’ statement of viability and the suggestion that the proportion of affordable housing and the demands of the S106 agreement rendered the development unviable at present.  The Town Council was reluctant to see any reduction in the number of affordable housing units included in the development but did not feel equipped to make informed comment on the validity of the viability statement.   

RESOLVED to write to Central Bedfordshire Council expressing concerns about the risks to pedestrians on New Road in the light of the proposed developments and to stress Sandy Town Council’s view that a footpath was necessary.


	6
	Minutes of Committees and Sub-committees and recommendations (06-2013/14)
The minutes of a Development Scrutiny Committee meeting held on 11 March 2013 had been circulated in advance of the meeting.
RESOLVED to receive the minutes.

The minutes of a Development Scrutiny Committee meeting held on 25 March 2013 had been circulated in advance of the meeting.
RESOLVED to receive the minutes.

The minutes of a Policy, Finance and Resources Committee meeting on 18 March 2013 had been circulated in advance of the meeting and the recommendations therein were considered.  
RESOLVED to receive the minutes.
Recommendations from minutes
Item 5 Committee Arrangements, Scheme of Delegations and Calendar of Meetings
RESOLVED to approve a recommendation to replace the HR Sub-committee with an HR Advisory Group composed of 5 members plus the Mayor (with two elected substitutes) which would meet quarterly and report direct to the Town Council.
RESOLVED to approve a recommendation that Wi-Fi be installed in the Council Chamber and that staff other than the Clerk and Deputy Clerk should clerk some meetings.
RESOLVED to approve the recommended calendar of meetings for 2013/14.
Item 6 Policies
RESOLVED to approve all the draft policies recommended by the committee.  


	7
	Draft Strategic Plan (07-2013/14)
A draft strategic plan for Sandy Town Council had been circulated in advance of the meeting and was discussed in detail.  The Working Group responsible for the document was thanked.
RESOLVED to adopt the draft strategic plan without amendment.


	8
	Progress report on review of premises and staff structure (08-2013/14)
A report from the Clerk on progress with the review of premises and staff structure had been circulated before the meeting.  Cllr Sharman reported on progress with seeking independent advice from a space consultancy and advised that a quotation for a site visit would soon be forthcoming.  
RESOLVED to note progress with the review of premises at 10 Cambridge Road.
RESOLVED to set up a working group composed of Cllrs Runchman, Scott and Walsh and the Town Clerk to prepare recommendations on review of job descriptions and potential staff restructuring.


	9
	Annual Report (09-2013/14)
A draft of the content of the Sandy Town Council annual report for 2012/13 had been circulated before the meeting.

RESOLVED to approve the content of the annual report.  


	10
	Finance (10-2013/14)
The accounts for payment were considered.  The Clerk drew attention to invoices for membership of Bedfordshire Association of Town and Parish Councils in the sum of £1,912 (representing a 1% increase on 2012/13 subscription) and £24 for extra copies of the Bugle.  The Clerk recommended that the subscription was renewed and advised that approximately £1,500 of the subscription went direct to the National Association of Local Councils with the remainder being used to provide local services by BATPC.  Members discussed the value for money obtained from membership.
RESOLVED to approve the accounts for payment with the exception of the subscription to BATPC which was not to be renewed.

A report showing total income and expenditure against budget for the year was tabled along with the draft (unaudited) final accounts for the year 2012/13.  
RESOLVED to note the report and accounts.
The Town Clerk reported on the opportunity to invest £200,000 in a 273 day bond beginning on 17 May with Barclays Bank.  The gross interest rate was 1.2% and the money would be tied up with strictly no access for the term of 273 days.  
RESOLVED to invest £200,000 from the Council’s Active Saver bank account in the proposed investment bond.


	11
	Mayoral Nominations (11-2013/14)
Cllr Aldis proposed that Cllr Sutton was nominated as Town Mayor for a further year of office and Cllr Sutton confirmed she was happy for the nomination to go forward to the Annual Meeting.  

Cllr Sutton proposed that Cllr Aldis was nominated as Deputy Mayor for the year 2013/14.  Cllr Aldis confirmed he was happy for his name to go forward to the Annual Meeting.

Cllr Pettitt proposed that Cllr Jackson was nominated as Deputy Mayor for the year 2013/14 Cllr Jackson confirmed he was happy for his name to go forward to the Annual Meeting.
The Mayor noted that elections would not take place until the Annual Meeting when formal nominations would be made and there would still be the opportunity to make any further nominations on that occasion regardless of the discussion held on this occasion.  


	12
	Mayoral Communications (12-2013/14)
Cllr Sutton thanked everyone who had attended and participated in the annual Civic Service.

RESOLVED to note the Mayor’s engagements and items for information.


	13
	News Release (13-2013/14)
None
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